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City of Keene 

New Hampshire 
 

BICYCLE PEDESTRIAN PATH ADVISORY COMMITTEE  
MEETING AGENDA 

 
Wednesday, October 13, 2021 8:15-9:30 AM 2nd floor Conference Room 
  3 Washington St, City Hall  
  Also via Zoom Webinar 

 
Link: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86374413889  

• This meeting will be conducted in person and using the online meeting platform, Zoom. The 
public may view the meeting online by visiting www.zoom.us/join and enter the Webinar ID: 
863 7441 3889. Or by calling the toll-free (888) 475-4499 and enter Webinar ID: 863 7441 3889 
to listen to the meeting. 

• More info on how to access this meeting is available on the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory 
Committee webpage at ci.keene.nh.us/bicycle-pedestrian-path-advisory-committee. If you 
encounter any issues accessing this meeting, please call (603) 209-4697 during the meeting.  

1) Call to Order and Roll Call  
2) September 8, 2021 Minutes 
3) Review Transportation Heritage Trail promo 
4) Sidewalk Assessment Report to Council 
5) Old Business 

Wayfinding: UNH Downtown Trails Update, Other updates 
Amenities: Survey, Shade Trees 
Sidewalks: Council Proposal 
Bike/Pedestrian Counts: EcoCounter Grant 
Walldogs – Potential for Additional Mural along trails 

6) Regular Project Updates 
7) New Business 

- Items to be included for next meeting 
8) Adjournment 

Next meeting date – November 10, 2021  

Members: 
Dillon Benik, Chair  
Drew Bryenton, Vice Chair 
Brad Dufresne  
Councilor Jan Manwaring 
 

 
Michael Davern 
Todd Horner 
Dr. Rowland Russell 
Dr. Chris Brehme, Alternate 
Charles Redfern, Alternate 
 
 
 

 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86374413889
http://www.zoom.us/join
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BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN PATH ADVISORY COMMITTEE 5 
MEETING MINUTES 6 

 7 
Wednesday, September 8, 2021 
 

8:15 AM 2nd Floor Conference Room, 
City Hall 

Members Present: 
Dillon Benik, Chair 
Drew Bryenton, Vice Chair 
Michael Davern 
Todd Horner 
Dr. Rowland Russell  
Charles Redfern, Alternate 
 
Members Not Present: 
Councilor Jan Manwaring 
Brad Dufresne 
Dr. Chris Brehme, Alternate 
 

Staff Present: 
William Schoefmann, GIS Technician  
Andy Bohannon, Director of Parks and 
Recreation 
Kürt Blomquist, Director of Public 
Works  

 8 
 9 

1) Call to Order and Roll Call 10 
 11 

Chair Benik called the meeting to order at 8:15 AM and roll call was conducted.  12 
 13 

2) August 11, 2021 Minutes 14 
 15 

Chair Benik moved to accept the August 11 meeting minutes, Dr. Russell seconded, and the 16 
motion was passed unanimously.  17 

 18 
3) Walldogs – Potential for Additional Mural along trails  19 
Dr. Russell informed the committee that the Walldogs Executive Committee met and attempted 20 
to set up a meeting with the Historical Society, however, they were not immediately available. 21 
They are aiming to transfer funds under Arts Alive to the Historical Society which includes a 22 
maintenance fund, as well transfer funds towards another mural. Dr. Russell stated that they 23 
also aim to discuss a proposal with the Historical Society to do five new murals over the next 24 
five years, with one new mural each year. He stated that they discussed a mural with 25 
Transportation Heritage on the North Bridge but that would not happen this year, which will 26 
allow them time to consider themes and funding options. He said that are also doing an auction 27 
item with a special tour Mr. Poanessa and Mrs. Rogers to raise funds for the Historical Society 28 
and educational materials for the Wall Dogs tours. He said a second item would include Mr. 29 
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Poanessa, Mrs. Rogers and Mr. Jacobs raising funds specifically for new murals. Dr. Russell 30 
stated that the tour would cost $200 but that will be confirmed at the next Walldogs meeting. 31 
He noted that they must also consider timing and perhaps they can time it with sone of the 32 
construction work that is being done with the Transportation Heritage trail as well.   33 

 34 
4) Old Business 35 
Wayfinding (Mr. Bohannon and Kürt Blomquist joined the meeting) 36 
UNH Downtown Trails- Mr. Bohannon stated that Ms. Shannon Rogers was unable to attend 37 
the State meeting a few weeks ago and he assumed she could not travel at all, however, that 38 
may not be the case. He has been contacting Ms. Rogers about the possibility of him becoming 39 
a part of the committee, as well as if they could arrange a specific date and time for the 40 
meeting. He is hoping to have all details available in the next week or so. He apologized for the 41 
delay. 42 

 43 
Ms. Lacey asked if wayfinding refers to knowing which trail you are on or what intersection 44 
you are on. Mr. Schoefmann replied wayfinding refers to trails and destinations. Mr. Bohannon 45 
added that they are focused on the rail trails specifically, which would also include identifying 46 
your location in proximity to Downtown and some of the area businesses. He said that study is 47 
about the economic impact, and they are interested in the economy more than the trails. Chair 48 
Benik added that students have no idea that they can access shopping areas off the rail trail so 49 
there is a lot of awareness that needs to be done. Ms. Lacey noted that when she first moved to 50 
Keene, she had similar questions. Dr. Russell stated that people must also know what they are 51 
on to know where to go next.  52 

 53 
Needs and Design Surveys- Mr. Bohannon stated that he spoke to Ms. Rogers about 54 
incorporating BPPAC questions into the intercept survey and she said that is not a problem. 55 

 56 
MRRTC – no update 57 

 58 
MAST Grant- Mr. Bohannon stated that they are submitting a letter back to Southwest 59 
Regional Planning Commission that they are not able to accept the funds as sidewalk projects 60 
had no bids and the Walk your City project is not part of the program. Mr. Schoefmann stated 61 
that without construction it was not feasible, and due to the scope and scale of the project they 62 
did not receive any bids. Vice Chair Bryenton asked Mr., Bohannon if there is opportunity to 63 
continue the project next year and Mr. Bohannon and Mr. Schoefmann spoke about it but 64 
decided to scrap the project. He said the sidewalk project will eventually go back to bid when 65 
the economy for construction improves. Mr. Bohannon said they would rather allow the funds 66 
go back into the competitive process rather than holding other projects back that are more ready 67 
to go.  68 

 69 
Amenities 70 
Survey- Mr. Schoefmann stated that they must reconvene the work group and he will try to find 71 
time next week to go over the questions. Mr. Bohannon added that the businesses he has 72 
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reached out to are short staffed and do not have the capacity as of now. He asked what BPPAC 73 
members think about creating a subgroup to make the UNH project happen. Members all 74 
agreed. Mr. Bohannon proposed that he reach out to Ms. Rogers and suggest that the BPPAC 75 
committee will serve as a subcommittee for that initiative. Mr. Schoefmann suggested that he 76 
notice it as well. Mr. Bohannon asked if all agree, and members all agreed.  77 

 78 
Vice Chair Bryenton asked if members from BPPAC would be sufficient or whether they 79 
should invite members from other groups. Mr. Bohannon replied that the core of six individuals 80 
should be enough to begin with and then they can consider bringing in other individuals as Ms. 81 
Rogers also has two interested individuals. Mr. Bohannon stated that they can do the initial call 82 
over Zoom and he will set that up in a couple of weeks. He asked members if the timeframe 83 
works for everybody, and members replied yes. Vice Chair Bryenton asked if there were 84 
students interested at Keene State College and Mr. Schoefmann replied that it was mentioned 85 
so he will reach back out about that. Dr. Russell added that he will ask the Internship 86 
Coordinator at Antioch University New England as well to see if there are any graduate 87 
students interested in assisting with the project.  88 

 89 
Shade Trees- no update. 90 

 91 
Sidewalks 92 
Council Proposal- Mr. Blomquist stated that the City Council and the Infrastructure committee 93 
reviewed the sidewalk issue. The Department is proposing using their last data survey from 94 
2017 and developing an asset management plan. He said they were able to provide the Council 95 
with the condition ratings of the City’s sidewalks. He said about 60-70% of the City’s 96 
sidewalks are in adequate condition (usable for pedestrians and cyclists); about 30-35% of 97 
sidewalks are in extremely poor condition (most of those are asphalt with a smaller amount 98 
being concrete). Mr. Blomquist stated that part of the process is a prioritization to identify 99 
which sidewalks to repair first. They will not target the worst sidewalks as those may have low 100 
pedestrian use so they will focus instead on sidewalks that affect the most people.  101 

 102 
Mr. Blomquist stated that along with the condition rating, sidewalks will receive a score based 103 
on proximity to and within ½ mile of a school, parks, and trailheads as well as commercial 104 
areas. He stated that DPW will also present the results of the program as part of the 2023-2029 105 
Capital Improvement program. The preliminary estimate is $3.5-3.7M for the poor sidewalks 106 
and they will suggest that Council spend about $200K per year for sidewalk work. He said the 107 
Council will review this as part of their CIP discussions which will begin after the first of the 108 
new calendar year. Mr. Blomquist stated that Mr. Schoefmann is also assisting with the 109 
sidewalk scores. Mr. Schoefmann added that all the sidewalks have Complete Streets 110 
designations associated with their street segments as well. Dr. Russell added that the proximity 111 
data could be useful for wayfinding as well. Members agreed. 112 
 113 
 114 
 115 
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Bike/Pedestrian Counts  116 
EcoCounter Grant- Mr. Davern announced that he placed two counters initially at Drummer 117 
Road/Green Acres Road trailhead and Timber Lane Drive/Old Gilsum Road access and he 118 
moves them every two weeks to other locations. He stated that he will have the counters 119 
throughout the fall, so he will continue to move them every two weeks to various trailheads to 120 
capture data. He said there have not been many surprises in the data so far, however, if anyone 121 
interested, they could access the dashboard which displays the data and creates customized 122 
reports.  123 

 124 
Mr. Bohannon asked if the 634 total visits include all sites and Mr. Davern replied yes. Mr. 125 
Schoefmann clarified that the lower Drummer Hill Road trailhead site had 15% and the Green 126 
Acres trailhead had 85%. Mr. Davern stated that the new lot on East Surry Road has already 127 
surpassed the Green Acres trailhead. He said there are six more location son the website so if 128 
anyone is interested, he can provide access. He said he logs different events as well, for 129 
example, storms and racing events to help interpret the count data more accurately. Mr. 130 
Bohannon said that this data is exciting as the City is hiring a branding consultant and he has 131 
provided money from Parks and Recreation to brand the trails and this information will be very 132 
useful in the branding initiative.  133 

 134 
Dr. Russell stated that SWRPC counters count bikes but not pedestrians and it would be useful 135 
to count both to estimate pedestrian traffic as well. Mr. Horner stated that he has access to 136 
infrared counters which use pneumatic tubes. Mr. Davern said after he has completed the 137 
trailheads, he could use the infrared counters at Amy Brown Road as that is heavily utilized. 138 
Mr. Bohannon stated that the proposal involved the UNH study happening at the same time, 139 
and he has been stressed about that but he thinks these two projects will align well.  140 

 141 
Big E Expo Presence  142 
Mr. Redfern stated that there are only two volunteers signed up for the Big E Expo as many 143 
people have backed out due to COVID. He suggested they remove it from the agenda as it will 144 
be over by their next meeting.  145 

 146 
5) Regular Project Updates  147 
Jonathan Daniels Trail- Mr. Bohannon stated that Pathways for Keene (PFK) donated 148 
$18K to trail improvement; he said the construction has already happened, and it looks great.  149 

 150 
Cheshire Rail Trail-Park Avenue Loop-Phase Three- Mr. Blomquist stated that they 151 
received an updated MOU from the Railroad Bureau. He noted they have taken the items from 152 
the first iteration off the table, so it is focused strictly on Cheshire Rail Trail Phase Three 153 
sections, and the section from north on the westside. He said they are combining one of the old 154 
MOUs with this new one. He hopes that it will be approved in the next week or so and that will 155 
allow them to go to NH DOT Community Planning to request authorization to award the 156 
contract.  157 
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Transportation Heritage Trail- Mr. Schoefmann stated that the promo material consultant 158 
that PFK paid for was linked in the email. He said it included a story map, a website, and a free 159 
video on what the sections will look like when completed. Mr. Redfern asked if they could 160 
show the presentation at the next meeting. Mr. Schoefmann agreed that he can cue it up for the 161 
next meeting. Mr. Bohannon stated that they were the same design firm that did Russell Park.  162 

 163 
Mr. Blomquist stated that the Eastern Avenue section to Route 101 was accepted for a TAP 164 
grant, they do not know when, but it will be in the ten-year plan. He said the same section is on 165 
Congresswoman Custer’s list of congressionally directed projects which has made it through 166 
the House. Process. He said Congresswoman Custer was in the Keene last week and met with 167 
Mr. Bohannon, the City Manager and Mayor at the Old Stone Arch Bridge site. She indicated 168 
that they must continue to communicate with Senator Shaheen’s office as that bill is moving 169 
from the House over to the Senate and they need consistency for remaining in the appropriation 170 
bill.  171 

 172 
Mr. Redfern asked what the total amount of the TAP grant was, and Mr. Blomquist replied it 173 
was $411K. Mr. Blomquist stated it is an 80-20 split and if the Custer project moves through, 174 
and maybe they can use the money identified for this project for another project. He said the 175 
funding will not be finalized until the new calendar year, around February-March of 2022, and 176 
they should know by the end of the fall whether they will receive the Custer funding or not. 177 
Chair Benik asked if this is part of the Reconciliation bill and Mr. Blomquist replied that it is 178 
from the Transportation component of the Infrastructure bill.  Mr. Bohannon noted that 179 
Congresswoman Custer was excited about the project because it hits all the buttons, including 180 
the economy and trails and they had a good conversation with her and her staff. Mr. Blomquist 181 
stated that Ms. Maggie Hassan’s office is not participating in the congressionally directed 182 
project currently and Senator Shaheen’s office is the lead in consolidating the New Hampshire 183 
requests. Mr. Schoefmann asked if they should send a letter to Senator Shaheen’s office from 184 
BPPAC, and Mr. Blomquist stated that it would not hurt. The committee agreed to get the 185 
language from Congresswoman Custer’s office.  186 

 187 
Chair Benik moved that he write a letter to Senator Shaheen’s office to express BPPAC’s 188 
support for the Transportation Heritage Trail-Phase One project, Mr. Bryenton seconded 189 
and the motion passed unanimously.  190 

 191 
6) New Business - Items to be included for next meeting  192 

A) UNH Downtown Trails survey questions and agenda item 193 
B) Report out on Sidewalk statistics and scores 194 
C) Review website on Transportation Heritage Trail 195 
D) Updates on EcoCounter project data and locations 196 

 197 
7) Next meeting date – October 13, 2021 198 

 199 
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Mr. Redfern announced an open PFK annual meeting on October 18 at Keene Parks and 200 
Recreation, Room 14.  201 

 202 
8) Adjournment  203 

 204 
There being no further business, Chair Benik adjourned the meeting at 9:08 AM. 205 

 206 
Respectfully submitted by, 207 
Ayshah Kassamali-Fox, Minute Taker 208 

 209 
Reviewed and edited by, 210 
Will Schoefmann, Community Development Staff 211 
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #D.1.

   
Meeting Date: September 2, 2021
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Municipal Facilities, Services and Infrastructure Committee
  

Through:
  

Subject: Sidewalk Asset Management Plan – Director of Public Works
  
 
Recommendation:
On a roll call vote of 4-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee 
recommends to accept the sidewalk asset management plan presentation as informational.
 
Attachments:
None 
 
Background:
Chair Manwaring welcomed the Director of Public Works, Kürt Blomquist, and City Engineer, Don 
Lussier. The Director of Public Works began by thanking his crews for their work during recent heavy 
rain events. The City Engineer continued his presentation from the previous meeting, specifically on 
the costs of replacing sidewalks per linear foot. The Committee would see a longer list of priorities 
during Capital Improvement Program (CIP) time.

The City Engineer recounted what he presented two MSFI meetings ago. The City owns and is 
responsible for about 53 miles of sidewalks. That includes approximately 23 miles of asphalt 
sidewalks and 30 miles of concrete sidewalks. He recalled that asphalt sidewalks are common but 
that concrete it preferred closer to the City center. The current network condition overall is scored as 
a 67 or C-. Overall, throughout the network, asphalt sidewalks are in much poorer condition, with an 
average score of 57 compared to concrete sidewalks at 74. The City Engineer showed examples of 
sidewalks at various scores. He said that very poor sidewalks scored 20 are exclusively asphalt. 
Going up in scale to scores of 40, more concrete sidewalks are seen with some tripping hazards that 
need attention. Scores of 60 to 80, for example, are in good to excellent condition and require very 
little work.

The City Engineer began discussing costs to achieve a particular level of service that the Council will 
decide, meaning the City-wide acceptable standard. He agreed with the Chair that it is difficult to 
choose an acceptable level of service without understanding the costs to achieve that level. Before 
the costs, the City Engineer reviewed the current City sidewalk standards. He said that the current 
section of City Code that addresses sidewalks is Section 70-127, which calls for the minimum five-
foot sidewalks within residential zones and all other zones require six-foot widths, with a minimum 
four inches of concrete. While not listed in the City Code, there is a Department of Public Works 
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standard for where sidewalks cross driveways and where there are heavy truck crossings, where 
sidewalks must have a thicker cross section of eight inches. Additionally, the City Code states that 
where there is sufficient right of way there should be at least five feet from the travelled surface of the 
roadway to the sidewalk to create a buffer for pedestrians and to create a place where snow can 
gather in the winter. The Director of Public Works and the City Council have developed set policies 
for these standards over the years, specifically when there is significant repair over 100 feet, that 
section of sidewalk must be upgraded to meet current standards, meaning that the sidewalk must be 
concrete. However, the Department also gets complaints about a very discrete small area of isolated 
maintenance less than 100 feet and does spot repairs in kind, meaning that if it is asphalt today, then 
it would be replaced with asphalt at the same width. For example, crews would not install a five-foot 
sidewalk (standard) patch in an existing 4 foot asphalt sidewalk.

To begin the discussion of costs, the City Engineer discussed unit costs, such as how much it would 
cost to replace one linear foot of sidewalk at different condition levels. Then he would discuss overall 
programmatic costs to put this all into context. Beginning with very poor sidewalks, where it assumed 
that not just the asphalt surface has failed but the underlying gravel as well, creating heaves and 
what are called alligator cracks; he showed examples from Main Street, Colby Street, and Hardy 
Court. In these situations, the gravel has deteriorated because of the weather over time and fixing it 
properly would require removing the sidewalk, replacing the gravel, and building an entirely new 
sidewalk. To replace these asphalt sidewalks and bases it would cost $65 per foot, which would 
upgrade the sidewalk to current concrete standards, which the Director of Public Works stated in 
response to Councilor Filiault. If a sidewalk is under 100 feet it is replaced in kind and if over 100 
feet, it is replaced to meet the current concrete standard. Most work under 100 feet is done in-house. 
The City Engineer noted that costs discussed at this meeting would just be for the sidewalks and not 
any ancillary work that often goes along with sidewalks such as curbing or improvements to grass 
belts trees and drainage, which would all have to be done separately.

The City Engineer continued explaining that there are poor clusters of sidewalks throughout the City 
that need to be replaced but the underlying gravel can often be reused and smoothed. He showed 
examples from Main Street, Island Street, and Greenwood Avenue. For example, he showed a photo 
of a sidewalk sitting below the grass on either side of it in, for which case crews would go in and 
make the underlying gravel flush with the lawn so that the sidewalk does not fill with water every time 
it rains. In such a situation, the City reuses existing gravel, which brings costs down, but it is not a 
significant reduction in cost at approximately $58 per square foot of gravel material.

The City Engineer continued discussing sidewalks categorized as fair with scores between 40 and 
60. He showed examples from Main Street, Maple Avenue, and Roxbury Plaza. These fair sidewalks 
would have more varied costs as he depicted, from $30-$58 per linear foot. An existing concrete 
sidewalk scored in this fair range means that there are still sections in good condition and some 
sections that are in worse condition; those conditions are averaged to arrive at a unit price basis for a 
contract, which can be very expensive. However, when averaged across all sidewalks in the City, the 
cost is more reasonable, which is why there was a price range shown. Sidewalks that are currently 
scored as 60 or higher need very little work, essentially only spot repairs, which reduces prices 
dramatically. Once the City Council understands associated costs they can determine the acceptable 
level of service throughout the community, meaning the condition that the community finds to be 
reasonable and acceptable. The current score is a 67 or C- and if the City were to set a goal of 
raising that by one letter grade to B minus, 11.5 miles of sidewalk would need to be replaced, with 
approximately nine of those miles being asphalt sidewalks in poor condition below score 60 ($2.72 
million), and 2.5 miles of replacement would be of concrete sidewalks scored below 40 (60,000), with 
repairs to concrete walkways scored between 40-60 ($390,000), and the total program cost would be 
$3.2 million as priced today. The City Engineer said that upgrading sidewalks in this way is an 
obvious investment and it would take several years to accomplish.
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The City Engineer continued discussing things to consider for prioritizing sidewalk upgrades. He said 
the current condition is one of the primary things that needs to be considered, but the City also wants 
to serve the highest number of people and give the benefit of sidewalks to the greatest number of 
people. Therefore, in determining a level of service, user demand should be considered. He said that 
current counts do not exist of how many people use every sidewalk in the City on a given day and to 
collect that information will be very expensive and time-consuming, so he does not suggest it. 
Instead, he suggested using the proximity of a section of sidewalk to a destination as a proxy for user 
demand so that sidewalks within 1/4 mile or 1/2 mile of a school, for example, would be given extra 
points and therefore higher priority; as opposed to a sidewalk that is far from anywhere someone 
might want to walk to, for example. He said the same would be true of recreational facilities, parks, 
playgrounds, and shopping destinations where the City wants to encourage sidewalk access.

The Director of Public Works continued explaining that during the road survey conducted a few years 
ago, there were notes of all the sidewalks in the City that presented tripping hazards, which he said 
should be given additional priority as safety concerns are always more important than aesthetics. At 
one time when talking about new sidewalks, the City Council had discussed long walksheds, which 
was the idea of prioritizing where people are coming from and going to. For example, the walkshed 
for a school was approximately 1/2 mile because today schools do not bus children living within 1/2 
mile of the school, so an exception would be given to keep children within that distance safe. The 
same would be true with proximity to recreation facilities or within the commercial district based on 
standards for how long people are willing to walk to arrive at certain locations. The Director of Public 
Works said that the focus remains on repairing the small sidewalks that are most heavily used versus 
those that are less traveled. He used Adams St as an example of a main walk to a school that should 
have a higher rating than it currently does. Just like the road program, he said that this program 
would take a number of years as well, and he hoped these presentations gave the Committee an 
idea of the trajectory for a sidewalk asset management plan and the types of sidewalks that would be 
higher priorities for repair or replacement. The City Engineer added that the half mile range equates 
to essentially a 10-minute walk and if a typical walker proceeds at approximately 3mph, or a brisk 
pace, it would be considered a reasonable walk shed.

When discussing safety, Vice Chair Giacomo asked whether it was a discussion of the safety 
hazards caused by the sidewalks themselves or actual proximity to roadways, like talk in the last year 
of Eastern Avenue and Union Street, where the sidewalk is literally part of the road. He knew there 
were some other streets that were similar and said that taking safety into consideration is much more 
than a bump in the sidewalk creating a tripping hazard but other issues that are very dangerous like 
proximity to the street. From his perspective, the City Engineer said he first considers whether the 
sidewalk needs to be repaired and the Vice Chair’s second question enters the issue of right-of-way 
limitations. When discussing Eastern Avenue for example, the Director of Public Works said that the 
right of way on the western side essentially reaches the front doors of most houses there, which was 
established when Eastern Avenue was built; because most homes were constructed on the east side 
of Eastern Avenue, that is where sidewalks were built. He said that unfortunately, under the current 
repair program such sidewalks are not being relocated and they typically replaced in their same 
location. In many of the City's older neighborhoods, many people do not realize that the City's right-
of-way goes up to their front steps, which makes it challenging when talking about sidewalk 
replacement from an operational standpoint. The Director of Public works referred to “pick” streets, 
meaning that when snow is finished crews use equipment to pull snow from sidewalks and haul it 
away three to five days after a storm event to provide space for sidewalk use. Unfortunately, in the 
older areas of town, there is insufficient right-of-way.

Councilor Giacomo asked whether the Cheshire Rail Trail access points were considered as 
recreational facilities. The City Engineer thought that was a great question and asked the Committee 
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what they thought priority criteria should be, such as Rail Trail access. He welcomed Committee 
feedback. The Director of Public Works said he thought that in general, the Parks, Recreation, & 
Facilities team was always included in these decisions, and he thought the Parks, Recreation, & 
Facilities could be certainly included; he had not considered the access points but could certainly 
prioritize such facilities and the same would be true for high priority commercial areas, for example.

Councilor Williams provided feedback. He said that he wanted to see priority for user demand closer 
to where elderly or seniors live who could be at greater risk of tripping hazards or who may use the 
sidewalks more during the daytime. In many ways, the Councilor thought that a replacement and 
repair program could follow the housing density patterns in town, thinking that there would be much 
more demand outside of an apartment than a single-family home. He talked about flood areas, and 
he had learned something looking at recent flood damage, including a lot of pavements that have 
been underwater for a certain amounts of time and are no good anymore, shortening the lifespan, 
and requiring more frequent replacements. He said he thought that was true for Spring Street and 
Court Street, for example.

Councilor Filiault complimented City Staff and especially the Public Works Department for how they 
had handled recent flooding. He said that he knew the City standard was concrete but said that the 
Council also needed to consider the cost to taxpayers, stating that Councilors are always concerned 
about taxes and the budget. In his opinion, there are areas of Keene that do not need concrete 
sidewalks because they are perhaps less traveled, but sidewalks are still located there for safety. He 
knew some of those less used sidewalks needed to be replaced and thought that they could be easily 
fixed-up with asphalt; however, the City standard disallows such spot repairs because everything is 
required to be concrete. As a Council, he thought they needed to look at that sidewalk policy 
because, in his opinion, some areas simply do not need completely new concrete sidewalks when 
they could be easily fixed with asphalt and save money down the road. To his fellow Councilors, he 
said we really need to look at this policy and determine if there is a middle road, which he felt there 
certainly could be. The Public Works Director replied saying that was certainly a discussion that could 
occur. However, he said he did not want to delay this and said that when the CIP program comes 
forward, Councilors would have a better understanding of costs and impacts. The Public Works 
Department continued that before the Citywide concrete sidewalk standard, there were opportunities 
for different sidewalks in certain areas, with residential areas being asphalt sidewalks, for example. 
Of course, he said that concrete would last two times longer than asphalt, which was a deciding 
factor when the standard was enacted. This longevity was clear from the Main Street sidewalks that 
were installed in 1988, but he thought that it was important to start determining a funding profile 
through the City Manager. He said the concrete is a fairly good capital investment, but that the capital 
invested could be reduced by making certain choices like he described. He said this often goes back 
to an issue though of neighbors disagreeing because one has concrete sidewalks and another home 
four houses down has asphalt sidewalks. Councilor Filiault provided the example of one mile of 
asphalt and only 10-15 feet were in need of replacement and said officially right now, it would have to 
be replaced with concrete and suggested more spot repairs; he said he partially agreed with the 
Director of Public Works. In response to a comment by Councilor Filiault, the Director of Public Works 
cited past debates on leaf collection and said the goal is to always provide a cost-effective program.

Chair Manwaring recalled representing a minority opinion at previous meetings because she 
advocated for installing sidewalks in parts of the City where they lack currently, which concerns her. 
She said there are many locations, including to access the Rail Trail, where there are insufficient 
facilities for walkers to stand off the street, which makes her nervous. She asked Staff to imagine 
what could be done to address these issues. The Director of Public Works thought the Chair 
identified a few interesting challenges, with one being to create some space in the areas of Rail Trail 
crossings where people can wait or take a break, especially during winter months. He said that 
installing sidewalks in lesser-used remote locations presents another challenge, because the 
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Department does not have sufficient equipment to access and clear those areas in the winter. He 
thought it was worth looking at some of the areas in question to think about creating small stopping 
facilities for pedestrians to get out of the street when needed in more remote areas. He referred to 
the Chair’s statement on Bradford Road and recalled that the Council approved a new sidewalk 
there, but the neighborhood defeated it because neither side of the street would accept the sidewalk. 
He recalled that some years back there was a program for new sidewalks that was frozen by the 
Council due to fiscal constraints and eight years passed with no new sidewalks constructed in the 
City. At this time, he suggested letting one CIP cycle pass to get the Council interested in new 
sidewalks again. He said the Community Development Department and Public Works Department 
worked together to consider how to prioritize new sidewalks, but part of the challenge is that it would 
be a long-term program that could take a decade to accomplish, at which point the requesting 
families’ children are no longer walking the neighborhood. If the Council were interested, however, 
the Director of Public Works believed that there could be refocus on new sidewalks in the next CIP 
cycle to discuss locations and priorities. He recalled how expensive new sidewalks are because of 
ancillary issues like drainage, which could be double the costs of repairs or replacement alone. 
Historically, the Council has not wanted to take or pay for private land to install sidewalks, which was 
another issue on Bradford Road. As a good Director of Public Works, he wanted to start with caring 
for what the City already owns and ensuring it is at a reasonable level of service for the community 
before installing new sidewalk.

Vice Chair Giacomo said that by the time the $3.2 million were spent, other sidewalks in town would 
have degraded further, particularly if the rain events of late continue. He said if Staff know what is 
expected to ongoing capital that would be needed after this initial capital investment. The City 
Engineer replied that it is an ongoing program that will never end but with current standards being 
concrete, the good news is that once everything is upgraded, the City can be sure that the lifespans 
of new infrastructure would exceed 50 years. He said that after initial investment would occur over a 
decade, the annual costs would decrease as it would be more for maintenance than replacement. 
From his experience, the Director of Public Works said that if considering a $200,000/year repair 
program, which is something that could likely work from a fiscal and capacity standpoint, that is likely 
what the City would invest in perpetuity and costs would go op over time. When he began his 
position, the Director of Public Works said the City was spending less than $250,000 annually on 
sidewalks, which increased to $1 million annually for the next 20 years. He thought the Council’s 
commitment to infrastructure over the long-term is important, such as the 1990s road program brining 
that infrastructure to today’s status; their commitment to sidewalks should pay off similarly. Still, the 
commitment to City sidewalks would take 10-20 years because sidewalks will always be deteriorating 
and needing repair. Vice Chair Giacomo said it was evident that once a sidewalk reaches a score of 
40 it is not long before it declines to a 20 and asked if there were efficiencies to be gained by 
coupling sidewalks with already occurring road work. The Director of Public Works said that had been 
occurring in general, but the challenge comes if the road and sidewalk are not at matching conditions 
and a perfectly good sidewalk is repaired while a lower quality one elsewhere is not; people notice 
that. He said this program would be more about doing sidewalks independently, but we always try to 
combine the work.

The City Engineer said that the Director of Public Works made a good point about costs increasing 
over time. The costs presented at this meeting were based on present 2021 costs and recent project 
experiences over the last year, with projected 4.5% inflations. Therefore, when putting a sidewalk 
plan into the CIP, the $3.2 million presented would change with time and increase each year. The 
Director of Public Works said the cost would increase annually with projections for inflation. He said 
the Council could choose to identify a funding level based on all other fiscal constraints but 
unfortunately over time, the scope will decrease. These discussions will be ongoing with the City 
Manager and Council through CIP and if the budget cannot contend with annual inflation, the Council 
could choose a specific dollar level investment. These are all things the Council must balance, 
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getting a certain amount of work done with a certain amount of fiscal responsibility to residents and 
the Director of Public Works said the Council does a good job.  

The Chair asked the City Manager to provide a brief review of the CIP. The City Manager said that 
the CIP is the City’s capital budget for the next six years, including projects known for beyond six 
years in the appendix. The CIP is updated comprehensively biannually and during the budget in off-
CIP years, any items are amended as necessary for items that changed during the fiscal year. The 
CIP is for assets that are over $20,000 and 10 years in life, and one challenge over time had been 
building capital reserve accounts. Over the past few CIPs, the City Manager said that more was 
added to the reserve accounts so that when a project is about to be awarded, there are funds ready. 
So, for a project like this, would involve initial outlay of cash in the beginning and eventually would 
move into a capital reserve account so that when ready to replace sidewalks in the future, the funds 
exist. This is how she tries to stabilize the impact on the municipal tax rate from these larger projects.

Councilor Williams noted that road projects are funded 80% by the federal government and asked if 
there were similar programs for sidewalks. The City Manager replied that bridge projects are eligible 
for funding. Additionally, when a project is in the state’s 10-year plan, like the current Winchester 
Street project, 80% funding is available. Other road projects, such as Roxbury Street, fall on the 
taxpayer. She said there is no state or federal funding for sidewalks, but if there is a grant opportunity 
for roads, she tries to build sidewalks into the project, as with Winchester Street. The City Engineer 
said that Safe Routes to School and Transportation Alternatives Programs. For example, the 
Marlboro Street streetscapes project that was divorced from the utility project last year because the 
City received a grant that would pay for sidewalk improvements, crosswalks, pedestrian beacons, 
and connection to the Rail Trail. That grant is competitive. The Director of Public Works said that 
unfortunately the state of NH offers very little funding for this sort of work. Annually, the City gets a 
$538,000 Block Grant from the state for roads; he said that compares to his approximately $750,000 
winter budget. He agreed with the City Manager that he works to tie ancillary work, like sewer and 
water, into road projects. Unfortunately, he would not say that is a regular type of program and 
maintaining a program will compete for dollars from the tax base.

Chair Manwaring recognized Councilor Mitch Greenwald, who asked the City Manager to review the 
short sheet of what is upcoming for sidewalks in the CIP. He wondered if somehow $100,000 was 
available in fund balances, which the City Manager and Director of Public Works have access to, 
what the priority would be. The City Manager replied that the CIP has $68,000 allotted for a mixture 
of miscellaneous repair and replacement; in fiscal year 2021, priority streets were Lamson Street, St. 
James Street, and School Street and in fiscal year 2022 priorities are Timberlane Road, Darling 
Road, and Old Walpole Road. She added that there are some funds available, and she advertised a 
request for proposals for a $137,000 sidewalk project recently and received zero bids. Staff had a 
recent meeting about how to encourage bids, some of which had to do with timing post-Covid-19, 
and one idea from the City Engineer was to each year combine a sidewalk project with a 
miscellaneous road project so the bulk offer would be enough to attract multiple bids. She said that 
typically the contractor is interested in road projects but will subcontract out for the sidewalk work. 
Staff is also looking at whether there is a way to accomplish these $50,000-$100,000 sidewalk 
projects with the City’s annual road work. Councilor Greenwald thought that his fellow Councilors 
would agree that they hear from constituents more and more about smaller projects, not necessarily 
on the roads the City Manager mentioned, and said that perhaps more spot repairs were needed. He 
agreed that finding someone to work this season was likely a lost cause and that accomplishing 
these tasks in-house would be difficult with Director of Public Works crews stretched thin. Councilor 
Greenwald asked Staff to pay attention to smaller contractors.

The Director of Public Works agreed with the City Manager’s surprise that there were no bids for a 
$137,000 contract. He said that there is a fairly limited pool of small contractors in the Monadnock 
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Region and a lot of work occurring. He referred a presentation at the next Finance, Organization, and 
Personnel Committee meeting on necessary emergency repairs, for which he was struggling to find 
contractors. Unfortunately, he did not think much more would be accomplished this year but the City 
Engineer was urged by the City Manager to begin working on next year’s program, to continue 
addressing the worst areas in-house. Looking ahead, the Director of Public Works said storm 
recovery will be prioritized in August and leaf collection planning would begin soon as well to ensure 
the collection does not place undue demand on Public Works Department crews. He said that 
although Staff inventoried sidewalk conditions, he encouraged residents to use the See, Click, Fix 
app to report damaged sidewalks to the Public Works Department. The City Manager shared a story 
of using the app anonymously recently, how user-friendly it was, and how quickly crews resolved the 
concern. Councilor Williams also shared experience using the app and how quickly crews addressed 
his concern too.
Vice Chair Giacomo asked what the costs would be to bring all City sidewalks up to American 
Disability Association standards, which the $3.2 million would for this work. Discussion ensued about 
the overall City score of 67 being an average. Vice Chair Giacomo asked what it would take to bring 
the overall City average to a 70 or 75. The Director of Public Works said that bringing a sidewalk up 
to a score 70 is less a linear cost and more so exponential because various levels are not evenly 
distributed; if the City wanted a level of service of 90, that would then include all the sidewalks ranked 
good today. The City Engineer agreed that would add many more sidewalks that are today in the 
60—80 range and so to reach an average of 80, approximately 20% of the sidewalk inventory would 
need repair and replacement and the other 80% would not need immediate attention. Unfortunately 
the City Engineer said the 80/20 rule does not always work in reverse, and if only addressing 10% 
there would not be the same results, for example.

There were no further public questions.

Vice Chair Giacomo moved to accept the sidewalk asset management plan presentation as 
informational, which Councilor Filiault seconded, and the motion passed on a roll call vote of 4-0.

Chair Manwaring thanked the City Engineer and Director of Public Works for the report. The Director 
of Public Works said that he looked forward to the CIP discussion, when the Council will get into this 
issue more.
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